BARFIELD’S ADVISEES
Welcome!  I look forward to assisting you in your future learning.  We should be meeting at least once each semester to check on your progress and make sure you are ‘on the right track” for graduating or completing your certification.  While I will help you with the process as much as I can, YOU are ultimately responsible for completing your degree or certification, including deadlines, paperwork, etc.

Here are several procedures with which many of my advisees need assistance (click on the underline to access additional information):

1. If you are a transfer student, make sure that you have submitted an official transcript to Admissions and Records, met with an Advisor to determine which courses will transfer, and decided which program you want to pursue.

2. All students should meet with someone from the Financial Aid office to review all funding options and determine your best financial path.  Don’t forget to apply for Scholarships each year (usually has a February 1st deadline).
3. Plan of Study – having a plan of study that proposes your coursework until you leave MSUB allows you to plan accordingly.  This plan of study needs to be revised each semester as there will be changes due to scheduling conflicts, filled courses, etc.  I recommend putting the original plan of study in pencil and “penning in” each semester as you complete it.
To access the plan of studies for your major (be sure you have the correct year for your catalog):  http://www.msubillings.edu/advise/ 

Remember that you can change the catalog you use for your requirements to a more current year, but cannot use previous years’ catalog when you were not in school (for example, if you started in the 2009-2011 catalog, you can change to the 2011-2013 one, but cannot use the 2007-2009 one).

Music Education K-12 2007-2009 Advising Worksheet
Elementary Education 2007-2009 Advising Worksheet
I recommend that you also fill out a Plan of Study by semester in order to give you a better idea of when you will be graduating. 
Elementary Education 2007-2009
Elementary Education 2009-2011
Music Education 2007-2009
Music Education 2009-2011
4. You no longer need separate forms for courses with practicum (EDF 225 and SPED 260); however, Junior Field Experience (EDCI 385) and Student Teaching require forms…you can access the Student Teaching application at this website (formerly the offices of CAFÉ or LSCP):  http://www.msubillings.edu/lscp/ . You need to talk with the EDCI 385 instructor to fill out that form; you must have a “C” or higher in all teaching methods courses taken to date.  ALL courses that have you working in schools require a background check.  This check is good for only two years, but you need to start the process again in 18 months as it can take some time to get through the system.
5. During the semester in which you are finishing your 100-200 level professional core and general education courses, you need to fill out and submit an application to be accepted into the Teacher Education Program (TEP).  You cannot sign up for upper division T.E. courses until you have been admitted; you might be provisionally accepted for ONE semester to finish needed coursework or to allow you to retake courses to raise your GPA.
6. Secondary and K-12    You should take your methods course and EDCI 310 during the same semester if at all possible.
7. You need to complete an application for Student Teaching the semester BEFORE you plan to student teach.  It is due Oct. 15th for spring student teaching and March 15th for fall student teaching. You must also attend one of the student teaching seminars that semester before.

8. You must complete an Application for Graduation form the semester BEFORE you are student teaching; if you plan to “walk” for spring graduation but will not officially graduate until summer or fall, you still need to submit this application in the spring.  
9. If you are a graduate student, you need to apply to Graduate Studies (complete with a Plan of Study) no later than after you have completed 12 graduate credits.   
10. REGISTRATION:  Make sure you register the first day of registration; instructions are on this link. 

Please allow me at least one week to review any submitted paperwork.  Waiting until the last day could result in not meeting your deadlines…I am excited about working with you!
HELPFUL WEBSITES AND LINKS:

GPA Calculator:     http://www.advising.ltsc.ucsb.edu/grades/gpbcalc.php 

Licensure, Field Experience and Certification website (formerly CAFÉ or LSCP):  http://www.msubillings.edu/lscp/ 

Advising Worksheets (make sure you have the correct catalog year):  http://www.msubillings.edu/advise/ 

Plan of Study by Semester worksheets:

Elementary Education 

Checklist

Undergraduate Students in Music Education

When you come to college, it is a new experience with a sometimes bewildering array of things you must do to meet all of the requirements of your major in Education.  We are hoping that this checklist will provide for you a step-by-step guide to the benchmarks that you must meet to eventually graduate with your degree and become a teacher.  While this will help you keep “on track” for graduating, YOU are ultimately responsible for completing your degree or certification, including deadlines and paperwork.


At the point that you receive this checklist you have already met with an advisor in the Advising Center and completed between one to four semesters. You may be a transfer student who had a meeting with an advisor in the Advising Center to evaluate your transfer credits.  Now you have declared that you want to major in K-12 Music Education, and are ready to get a faculty advisor for your degree.  

Following is a checklist for you to use to meet each of the requirements (transition points, milestones) from this point until you graduate.  We have provided links for you to find appropriate documents, applications, and guidelines for various steps along the way.

□
Advisor You will be assigned an advisor who is a faculty member in the College of Education (currently Dr. Susan Barfield, scbarfield@msubillings.edu ). You will get a letter from the advising center telling you who your new advisor is and how to contact the new advisor. You should try to see your education advisor at least once a semester; Dr. Barfield will review your Plan of Study (POS) and give you your Alternate PIN number which is required for course registration. Dr. Barfield has at least one advising meeting a semester where all advisees are asked to attend; make sure she has your current email address.  Advising information is also available on her faculty web page:  http://www.msubillings.edu/COEFaculty/Barfield 

□
Background Check The College of Education requires that a federal criminal history background check, including fingerprinting and self-disclosure of crimes, be completed for all candidates enrolled in a teacher education or school counseling program.  You will need an acceptable background check before your sophomore practicums (taken in SPED 260 and EDF 225), for admission to Teacher Education, before your junior field experience (Secondary Methods Course EDCI 316) and before you can student teach. From the time that you submit your fingerprints to the College of Education (COE) Educational Theory and Practice (ETP) office, it can take 4-6 weeks for your background check to be completed.  Submit your application 2 months before you take SPED 260 or EDF 225 and again when the check needs to be repeated. Criminal background reports are valid for only 24 months.  If the report is 22 months old at the time of application for admission to teacher education, student teaching, or for a teaching license or endorsement, fingerprinting will have to be repeated. Information can be found under Fingerprint Information at: http://www.msubillings.edu/lscp/.
□
Sophomore Practicum Each student will take two sophomore practicums during their first two years.  These are taken with EDF 225 and SPED 260 and includes hours in schools and agencies, working with children.  You must have a current background check to start your practicum.  The placements will be assigned in the classes.

□
Applying to Teacher Ed. – You will apply to be admitted officially to the Teacher Education Program when you have completed approximately four semesters or a minimum of 45 credits. Admission to the Teacher Education Program is required prior to registration for Professional Teacher Education courses at the 300 and 400 level. See Application for Teacher Education for required courses for admittance:  http://www.msubillings.edu/lscp/ .  With the application you will need the following:
· Essay on your personal philosophy of education (why you want to be a teacher, what experience you have working with children, what you hope to accomplish as a teacher) which you give to your advisor for evaluation and dated signature

· Cumulative GPA of 2.65 and no grades lower than a C

· Professional Core (on Plan of Study) - Cumulative GPA of 2.65 and no grades lower than a C

· Academic Foundations - Cumulative GPA of 2.65 and no grades lower than a C 

· C- grades are not acceptable

□
Secondary and K-12 Junior Field Experience
All students in K-12 education complete a junior field experience after being admitted to Teacher Education.  It includes approximately 3-4 hrs. per week in the field.  The secondary K-12 field experience is embedded in the EDCI 316 methods course. 

□
Praxis II 

Being Piloted: These tests are seriously being considered as a requirement by the Office of Public Instruction. As most states require the music content exam, music education candidates are strongly recommended to take both the PRAXIS II music content exam (Content Knowledge 0113 – the semester before student teaching) and the Praxis II Principles of Learning and Teaching (PLT) exam during student teaching.  All music education students need to take a pre-PRAXIS II music content exam when they enter the program; they will take the post-PRAXIS II music content exam the semester before their student teaching.

□
Student Teaching 

· Applications for Student Teaching are due the semester before you student teach. If you are student teaching in the spring, applications are due on Oct. 15 and if you are student teaching in the fall, applications are due on March 15. Attendance at one student teaching advising workshop is required prior to submitting an application.  These workshops will be “advertized”. Information can be found at http://www.msubillings.edu/lscp/.

In order to be eligible to student teach, you must have the following:

· All courses finished (except EDF 450) with no incomplete (I) grades

· Overall GPA on 2.65 or above

· GPA of 2.65 or above in each of the following areas: major(s), minor (if applicable), academic foundations, professional core 

· No grades below C  (C- grades are not acceptable)

· Must be admitted to Teacher Education

· Acceptable criminal background check on file (not older than two years)

· Professional resume

· Music Education majors are recommended to take the Praxis II PLT exam (during student teaching) and the PRAXIS II Music Content exam with minimum scores (yet to be determined) prior to student teaching.

· Double majors will do two student teaching experiences in one semester: 10 weeks of student teaching for each major.  The weeks to complete these experiences will begin and end outside of the semester dates. Single majors will do 14 weeks of student teaching.  
□
Graduation
· You apply for graduation one semester before you student teach. The application form is online (http://www.msubillings.edu/reg/forms/Application%20for%20Graduation%20Instructions.pdf ) and you must fill it out with your advisor. Information can be found at:
· You will need to have a Cumulative GPA of 2.65

· You will need a GPA of 2.65 in each of the following areas: major(s), minor, academic foundations, professional core and total institution (MSUB).

· You must have no grades lower than C in your major, minor, academic foundations and professional core courses – C- grades are not acceptable
□
Licensure
Once you have finished your teaching degree, you need to apply for licensure. In most states, including Montana, licensure applications are done through the Licensure Officer in the College of Education, Department of Educational Theory and Practice.  There is an application to fill out, which the officer reviews and approves before it goes for final approval to the State Licensure Office.  In some states, you can apply directly to the State Department of Education.  The Licensure Officer will be able to provide the information about how to apply or you can call the state in which you are applying for jobs for licensure procedures. Information can be found online at: http://www.msubillings.edu/lscp/.

Important General lnformation

□
Incomplete Grades

Incomplete grades are not acceptable when enrolling for admission to Teacher Education, Junior Field or Student Teaching.
□
Petitions
Petition forms to request an exception to the normal procedures or policies in the College of Education are available on the website (http://msubillings.edu.lscp/). These are submitted to the Teacher Education Appeals Committee. Your advisor can assist you with this process. 

□
Dispositions 
Professional teachers have to have personal qualities above and beyond their academic credentials.  In the College of Education these qualities are called professional dispositions.  In classes and in field experiences, you will be evaluated on how you demonstrate these dispositions.  Your advisor can share with you the disposition form that faculty and supervisors use.
□
Highly Qualified Teachers (HQT )

You should discuss with your advisor what the requirements are for becoming a Highly Qualified Teacher as designated by the No Child Left Behind Federal Law and individual state requirements.
□
Registration PIN
You will need a personal Alternate PIN to register for classes each semester.  Your advisor will have your Alternate PIN when you come in for advising to plan for each semester’s classes.  This is NOT your personal PIN and these numbers change each semester.  You will not need a PIN to register for summer classes.

□
Grade Point Average You will need to be aware of your GPA at all times.  You cannot be admitted to Teacher Education and Student Teaching or graduate with a GPA below 2.65 in each of the following areas: major(s), minor if applicable), academic foundations, professional core classes, and total institution GPA (only for graduation).  You also cannot receive anything lower than a C in your teaching major(s), minors (if applicable), academic foundations or professional core courses.  C- grades are not acceptable.  If, at any time, you are having trouble with your GPA in any of these areas, talk with your advisor; there are some specific measures you can take that will help raise your GPA.
